RECLANATION Managing Water in the West

Assessment of Reclamation's Rural Water Activities and Other Federal Programs that Provide Support on Potable Water Supplies to Rural Water Communities in the Western United States



Contents

	Page
Introduction	1
Background.	
Status of Rural Water Projects	3
Current Plan for the Completion of Rural Water Supply Projects	
Programmatic Goals	
Prioritization Criteria	
Rural Water Construction Prioritization Criteria	7
Programmatic Demand	8
Extent of Demand That Can Be Met By The Program	
Federal Programs That Support Rural Water Supply Development	
USDA – Rural Development – Water and Waste Disposal Program	
EPA – State Revolving Loan Programs	12
Department of Health and Human Service – Indian Health Services	
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers	
Department of Housing and Urban Affairs	15
Department of Commerce – Economic Development Administration (ED	
Programmatic Overlap and Coordination	
Appendix	
Appendix A - Bureau of Reclamation Proposed Prioritization Criteria for	
Funding Rural Water Construction	23
Appendix B - Memoranda of Agreement/Understanding	

Introduction

Section 104 of Public Law 109-451, the Rural Water Supply Act of 2006 (Act) requires that the Secretary of the Interior, in consultation with the Secretary of Agriculture, the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency, the Director of the Indian Health Service, the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development and the Secretary of the Army, develop a comprehensive assessment of the status for the Bureau of Reclamation's (Reclamation) rural water projects and Reclamation's plans for completing the design and construction of rural water supply projects that were individually authorized prior to enactment of P.L. 109-451. The Assessment must also report on how the Rural Water Supply Program (Program), authorized by Title I of this Act will be carried out and coordinated with other Federal Programs which support the development and management of water supplies in rural communities in the 17 western states in order to maximize efficiency of the various programs and to leverage Federal and non-Federal funding to meet the shared goals of the programs.

In carrying out this Assessment, the Secretary designated Reclamation, which is the agency within the Department of the Interior with the primary responsibility for implementing the Rural Water Supply Program authorized by this Act, to complete this effort. In doing so, Reclamation has coordinated with the other agencies and divisions within the other Federal agencies identified in the Act. These include the Rural Utility Service of the U.S. Department of Agriculture, the Office of Water of the Environmental Protection Agency, the Indian Health Service of the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Housing and Urban Development, and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

Background

Reclamation has, over its more than 100 years in existence, designed and constructed some of the largest and most important water supply projects in the Western United States including Hoover Dam, Grand Coulee Dam, and the Central Valley Project. Because of that expertise, rural communities have often sought Reclamation's expertise and assistance to address their need for potable water supplies. Prior to about 1980, Reclamation's participation was generally not authorized to provide more than limited technical assistance in the scoping and development of water projects intended to solely provide potable water supplies for rural communities. However, Congress specifically authorized Reclamation's involvement in certain projects to deliver potable water supplies to rural communities -- generally not in the initial project scoping, but in the implementation and construction of a project.

Since about 1980, Congress has specifically authorized Reclamation to undertake the design and construction of specific projects intended to deliver potable water supplies to specific rural communities located in the 17 western states – primarily in North Dakota, South Dakota, Montana and New Mexico. In addition, Congress specifically authorized Reclamation's involvement in the Lewis and Clark Rural Water Supply Project located in the Reclamation state of South Dakota, but also in the non-Reclamation states of Iowa and Minnesota.

In some cases, the projects authorized did not go through the level of analysis and review that is consistent with Reclamation's other projects and did not meet the economic, environmental and design standards that are required to determine the feasibility of other Federal water resources development projects. As a result, with the specific authority in place, Reclamation was required to both complete the analysis that was necessary while adhering to the project configuration and designs that were specified by the authorizing statutes.

Because Reclamation did not have a rural water program, its efforts lacked a coordinated approach. Furthermore, while Reclamation effectively carried out the projects and activities that were specifically authorized, concerns existed that it lacked the controls to ensure that projects that are developed for its involvement were cost effective and represented a thorough examination of the options that could efficiently address the water supply needs in a cost effective manner.

In 2004, the Administration submitted a legislative proposal to establish a formal rural water supply program within the Bureau of Reclamation. In late 2006, Congress enacted, and the President signed, the Rural Water Supply Act of 2006 (the "Act"), which became P.L. 109-451. Title I of this Act specifically authorized the Secretary of Interior to establish and carry out a rural water supply program in the 17 western states to:

- (a) Investigate and identify opportunities to ensure safe and adequate rural water supply projects for domestic, municipal and industrial use in small communities and rural areas of the Reclamation States:
- (b) Plan the design and construction of rural water supply projects through the conduct of appraisal investigations and feasibility studies; and
- (c) Oversee, as appropriate, the construction of rural water supply projects that are recommended for construction by Reclamation in a feasibility report developed under the Rural Water Supply Program and subsequently authorized by Congress.

The Act further stipulates that Reclamation establish programmatic eligibility and prioritization criteria which requires adherence to the rulemaking processes and compliance with Administrative Procedures Act.

On November 17, 2008, the Department of the Interior published those programmatic eligibility and prioritization criteria, as an interim final rule (RIN 1006-AA54) in the Federal Register. Subsequently, Reclamation developed directives and standards (D&S) to guide Reclamation and those entities interested in applying for the program on the requirements for what must be included in appraisal investigations and feasibility studies through the Program and the process for submittal and review by Reclamation.

On May 14, 2010, Reclamation posted a funding opportunity announcement (FOA) seeking letters of interest to be followed by full applications from applicants wanting to conduct an appraisal investigation. Selections were made in August 2010 and appraisal investigations and feasibility studies began soon thereafter. Subsequently, in 2011, a FOA was posted for FY 2011and Reclamation received proposal applications for participation in the Rural Water Supply Program.

Status of Rural Water Projects

Section 104(a)(1) of the Act requires the Secretary to report on the status of rural water supply projects not completed prior to enactment of the Act.

Between 1980 and 2007 (when P.L. 109-451 was enacted), Congress directed Reclamation to undertake 11 specific rural water supply Projects. Of those eleven, four have been completed:

- 1) Webb Project in South Dakota (authorized in 1980, completed in 1995)
- 2) Mid Dakota Project in South Dakota (authorized in 1992, completed in 2006)
- 3) Fort Peck County in Montana (authorized in 1996, completed in 2003)
- 4) Fall River in South Dakota (Authorized in 1998, completed in 2010).

The remaining rural water supply projects, located in the Reclamation states of North Dakota, South Dakota, New Mexico, Montana, and the Lewis and Clark Project (which includes activities in the non-Reclamation states of Iowa and Minnesota as well), require the analysis, design and construction of features and facilities to deliver and treat water for use generally in rural communities in these states. These remaining projects are in various stages of completion as identified in Table I on the following page:

Table I. Ruragu of Declaration Active Dural Water Projects

Table I: Bureau of Reclamation Active Rural Water Projects							
Project	Auth & Date	Authorized Federal Cost-Share	Authorized Federal Ceiling as of 10/31/11 ¹	Total Federal Costs as of 9/30/11 ²	Federal Ceiling Remaining	Total non- Federal Costs as of 9/30/11	Non-Federal Costs Remaining
Garrison Diversion Unit MR&I	PL 89- 109 8/05/65	Tribal Component = 100% Federal./					
Statewide MR&I		Non-tribal = 75% Federal & 25% non-	\$481,348,000	\$282,214,272	\$199,133,728	\$127,834,000	\$0
Tribal Component	D. 101	Federal	\$342,862,000	\$138,815,294	\$204,046,706	\$0	\$0
Mni Wiconi Rural Water System	PL 106- 516 10/24/88	Tribal component = 100% Federal West River/Lyman Jones = 80% Federal	\$466,480,000	\$427,405,000	\$39,075,000	\$17,456,000	\$0
Lewis and Clark RWS	PL 106- 246 7/13/00	80%	\$399,756,000	\$190,138,383	\$209,617,617	\$106,057,000	\$0
Perkins County RWS ³	PL 106- 136 102/7/99	75%	\$25,097,000	\$23,710,000	\$1,387,000	\$8,104,000	\$0
Fort Peck Reservation – Dry Prairie	PL 106- 382 10/27/00	71% Tribal/ 29% Dry Prairie	\$287,715,000	\$119,823,480	\$167,891,520	\$6,320,771	\$20,783,229
North Central/Rocky Boys	PL 107- 331 12/13/02	76% Tribal/ 24% North Central Auth	\$308,437,000	\$59,156,010	\$249,280,990	\$3,870,534	\$37,711,466
Jicarilla Apache RWS	PL 107- 331 12/13/02	N/A ⁴	\$45,000,000	\$4,277,044	\$40,722,956	\$7,800,000 ⁵	\$0
Eastern New Mexico ¹	P.L. 111-11 2009	75%	\$327,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$326,000,000	\$13,730,933	\$95,269,067
	Totals		\$2,683,695,000	\$1,246,539,483	\$1,437,155,517	\$291,173,238	\$153,763,762

¹ The Eastern New Mexico Rural Water Supply Project was authorized by P.L. 111-11 in 2009, and is therefore outside of the required scope of the Assessment. However, data on costs are included in this report and it is included in development of the "Plan" and strategy developed pursuant to Section 104(a)(2) of P.L. 109-451.

Ceiling reflects Federal amounts for construction costs only.

² Includes funds made available through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA).

³ ARRA funds were obligated at the end of FY 2010 to complete the Federal share of the Project

⁴ Title III of PL 107-331, December 13, 2002, did not authorize a specific cost-share percentage, but instead authorized construction of the system at a Federal cost of \$45 million in January 2002 dollars.

Amount does not include an additional \$20 million in reimbursement requested by the Jicarilla Apache Nation.

Current Plan for the Completion of Rural Water Supply Projects

Section 104(a)(2) of the Act requires that Reclamation provide, as part of its assessment, the "current plan (including financial and workforce requirements) for the completion of the projects identified in paragraph (1) within the time frames established under the provisions of law authorizing the projects or the final engineering report for the projects."

Since each of the projects identified in Table I was authorized separately, Reclamation has been working diligently to move ahead with each within the context of all priorities for the agency. Because Reclamation had not been involved in the project scoping, analysis and development processes, varying levels of project scoping and pre-construction activities were required even after the projects were authorized. In some cases, Project feasibility reports needed to be completed, which included not only engineering analysis, but also assessment of the environmental, social and economic implications of the proposed project. Further, comprehensive designs had to be completed. All of this had to be completed prior to the initiation of actual construction.

Each of the Acts of Congress authorizing Reclamation's involvement in these rural water supply projects requires that the cost ceilings included in the legislation be indexed to adjust for inflation that includes the rising cost of materials and labor, which was estimated to be 4% annually. The result of this requirement is that the overall cost of rural water projects that are under construction has risen and continues to rise, and the total funding required to complete these projects is now \$2.6 billion, which is substantially higher than the original authorizations, which totaled \$2.0 billion.

Consistent with the requirements of Section 104(a)(2), assuming an unconstrained level of Federal funding that approximately reflects the estimates provided in the original final engineering reports for each of the authorized projects (about \$162 million annually) and non-Federal party funding contributions no more than the minimum required by the authorization Acts, Reclamation estimates that all remaining projects could be completed by 2029 at a total Federal investment of about \$3 billion.

At the current funding level of approximately \$50 million for construction, progress and without additional non-Federal funding, progress would be made towards project completion, but some of the currently authorized projects would be completed much later, perhaps not until well after 2063 despite close to \$4.0 billion being invested by that time. It is estimated that as of 2063, an outstanding balance of approximately \$1.1 billion would remain to complete construction of currently authorized projects.

This analysis underscores that in times of constrained Federal budgets, non-Federal funding in excess of the minimum contributions required by the Acts of Congress authorizing the projects may be required to expedite project completion and reduce the effects of indexing over the construction period.

Across the country, state, local, and Tribal governments are taking a greater leadership role in water resources investments, including financing projects the Federal government would have in the past. Constrained Federal budgets do not preclude the ability of non-Federal parties to move forward with important investments in water resources infrastructure.

Rural Water Strategy: In order to meet the critical water supply needs of rural communities and Indian tribes in the most timely and cost effective manner possible, but recognizing competing priorities and obligations we face, Reclamation has developed a comprehensive strategy for effectively using available resources towards the construction of the rural water projects authorized for its involvement. The strategy focuses on maximizing the impact of its limited available funding by establishing clear programmatic goals and a set of transparent prioritization criteria both of which will be consistently applied each year. This approach is intended to continue to make meaningful progress in the construction of rural water projects.

Programmatic Goals

The primary objective of the Rural Water Supply Program is to meet the critical water supply needs of rural communities and Indian tribes in the 17 western states. Reclamation has established two specific goals that are the underpinning of our rural water strategy to meet this objective:

Goal #1): Complete high priority rural water projects that meet the most urgent water supply needs in the shortest amount of time and within fiscal and budgetary constraints.

Reclamation is committed to making progress towards completing each of the Projects authorized for construction. In many cases, water supply projects will foster significant public health improvements and will stimulate vital economic development opportunities. Reclamation further recognizes that delays in completion will escalate the short and long term costs associated with construction of high priority projects, as well as operations and maintenance of the facilities to be constructed.

Goal #2): Give priority to rural water projects that address Indian and tribal water supply needs.

Due to the extreme adverse conditions that many Indian and tribal communities face, in addition to the unique and special relationship that exists between Federally recognized Tribes and the Federal government – particularly the Secretary of the Interior, Reclamation will give priority to completing those projects that are authorized to be built for their benefit.

Prioritization Criteria

Within the context of the above goals, Reclamation recognizes that current and projected appropriations may not be sufficient to fully address all of the needs and capabilities to meet the goals for every project. Consequently, as has been the case in the past, Reclamation must prioritize the allocation of its available funding – both on an annual and on a long term basis. In response, Reclamation has developed a set of objective prioritization criteria to guide its decision making to maximize the agency's ability to meet its programmatic goals, to maximize water deliveries to rural communities in as short a period as possible, and to reflect the diverse needs and circumstances facing each individual project. The criteria also reflect the goals and priorities identified in the statutes that authorized each individual rural water project as well as the goals of the Reclamation Rural Water Supply Act (P.L. 109-451).

Since FY 2009, Reclamation has prioritized rural water construction projects by giving priority in terms of the allocation of Federal funding to the project or projects that both serve tribal communities and are closest

to completion (also referred to as highest percent complete), and consistent with each project's construction capability. However, through the development of this Plan, Reclamation is expanding its methodology to take additional factors into consideration. This will more broadly reflect the diversity of needs and attributes of projects that are authorized, and it is expected to enable higher priority projects and phases to be completed in the most timely and cost effective manner possible.

In developing the prioritization factors for this funding strategy, Reclamation established four criteria for identifying, screening and selecting which prioritization factors are most appropriate. Reclamation used the following criteria in its analysis and selection process:

- 1) Does the factor or criterion reflect and further the goals and objectives of the Rural Water projects and the goals and objectives identified in the Rural Water Supply Act?
- 2) Is the data required for the calculation of that proposed factor or criterion readily available and consistent for all projects under consideration?
- 3) Is the cost of collecting the data relatively low? and
- 4) Is the evaluation and selection process, the data used and the weights clear and transparent?

After reviewing and analyzing potential factors using the above criteria, Reclamation identified six rural criteria that it believes most effectively further the Program's goals and are most representative of the programmatic needs and priorities (see Appendix A). As has been done with the funding opportunity announcements (FOA) associated with the Rural Water Supply Program study selection program, each criterion will be weighted to reflect the relative priority or importance of that particular criterion.

Rural Water Construction Prioritization Criteria

The prioritization criteria identified below will help meet the rural water program's goals and effectively use available resources and enable Reclamation and our rural water partners to maximize the economic and public health benefits that these rural water projects provide. Only rural water projects that are authorized for construction will be considered for funding in the budget year. For those authorized projects, Reclamation will apply the following prioritization criteria along with weights to capture the relative priority of each.

- 1) Is there an urgent and compelling need for potable water supplies? A principal tenet of Reclamation's rural water supply program is to help rural communities to meet their water supply needs. In particular, this factor is intended to give priority to those communities that lack basic water supplies and face serious public health and safety issues due to unsafe water supplies.
- 2) How close is the Project to being completed and what is the commitment of the project sponsors to making that happen? To ensure that investments maximize water deliveries and reduce the ultimate project costs, Reclamation will give priority through this factor to those projects that are closest to being completed. This factor also acknowledges the financial commitment and contribution of the non-Federal project sponsors to project construction.
- 3) What is the financial need of the communities and what is the relative economic effect of the **Project?** To maximize the economic impacts that are created through this Federal investment, this factor measures and acknowledges the financial need of the benefiting communities and the

economic impact that will be created by the project – both during construction and once it is completed.

- 4) Does the Project fulfill Reclamation's authorized niche for taking a regional and watershed approach to rural water projects. As stated in the Rural Water Supply Act, Reclamation's expertise and niche lies in the planning, design and construction of rural water projects that take advantage of partnerships and economies of scale in a regional or watershed approach. This factor acknowledges the relative fulfillment of that niche.
- 5) Does the project minimize water and energy consumption and encourage the development of renewable energy resources such as wind, solar, hydropower, etc., to meet local needs? This factor acknowledges the commitment that some rural communities are making to reduce their water and energy consumption and to using renewable sources of electricity.
- 6) Does the project serve the needs of tribal communities and tribal members? Because of the special trust relationship between the Secretary of the Interior and Native Americans communities across the west and because of the oftentimes severe economic, public health and safety conditions on reservations, this factor gives special consideration to projects that serve those communities.

While we cannot predict future funding levels to be determined by as yet to be developed budget submittals and or by future Congressional appropriation levels, Reclamation's application of this strategy will meet our collective goal of completing as many high priority projects in the shortest period of time and in the most cost effective and efficient manner. It will, in an objective manner, enable Reclamation to effectively use available resources and enable Reclamation and our rural water partners to maximize the economic and public health benefits that these rural water Projects provide.

Programmatic Demand

Section 4(a)(3) of P.L. 109-451 requires that the Secretary assess the demand for new rural water supply projects. Reclamation struggled to collect data on the needs and demands in the 17 western States. Unfortunately, since there is not a single or simple source of this information, Reclamation worked closely with various entities who are actively involved in water supply and management efforts to assess this demand. Reclamation worked closely with the Indian Health Service, through its Sanitation Deficiency System (SDS) database to identify needs for potable water supply systems in Indian country in the Western United States. This system closely tracks potable water supply needs and projects in Indian Country.

To identify potable water supply needs in non-Indian rural areas of the West, Reclamation worked closely with the Western States Water Council to evaluate existing available data. Unfortunately, the collective quality of available data was insufficient for making budgetary or policy decisions about the specific needs and demand for the Program. Despite that, we did determine that collectively the data can provide a broad perspective of the approximate range of unmet needs. As such, based on this data, we estimate a range of identified need for potable water supply systems in rural areas of the 17 Western States to be from \$5 billion to \$8 billion for non-Indian needs and approximately \$1.2 billion for specific Indian water supply projects in the 17 western states as of FY 2009.

In addition to these estimated ranges, Reclamation has advertised the availability of planning funds for new projects through the Reclamation Rural Water Supply Program and received applications for Program funds for both FY 2010 and FY 2011. While this is only 2 years worth of applications and funding, it does reflect the actual demand for the Program.

In FY10, the Program's first year where funding was available for appraisal and feasibility studies of the potable water supply needs and options for rural communities in the western states, Reclamation received 23 applications – seeking approximately \$5.5 million in Federal funds. Based upon the funds available, Reclamation was able to award \$2.5 million. In addition, in FY 2010, Reclamation received three appraisal investigations for review that were completed by non-Federal entities without Federal funds which is allowed under the Program. These completed studies reflect an additional desire to participate in the Program. Subsequently, in response to the FY 11 FOA, Reclamation received 45 applications – nearly double the number from the previous year – seeking \$7.5 million in Federal funds. In FY 2011, Reclamation was able to award \$2.3 million. Further, Reclamation has received or expects to receive at least two appraisal investigations and feasibility studies that were completed without Federal funds or support for review under the Rural Water Supply Act and the Program.

Extent of Demand That Can Be Met By The Program.

Section 4(a)(5) of P.L. 109-451 requires that the Secretary, as part of this assessment, evaluate the extent of demand that the Secretary can meet with the Program.

It is clear from the above discussion that there is significant identified demand from rural communities in the Western United States for projects to address current and future water needs. While Reclamation has significant expertise and capability, the annual appropriations ceiling of \$15 million for studies authorized by the Act and the actual level of annual appropriations will likely be the primary constraint for Federal participation in meeting that demand.

Moreover, given the current and projected long term constraints on Federal appropriations, Reclamation and project sponsors need to look creatively at alternative means for financing the design and construction of future rural water projects recommended for construction in a Program feasibility study.

⁶ P.L. 109-451 allows non-Federal entities the option to prepare and submit a completed Appraisal investigation and/or Feasibility Study to Reclamation to be reviewed and, once approved, would become a "Project of the Program" and therefore is eligible to be submitted to Congress for their consideration to be authorized as a Federal Project.

9

Federal Programs That Support Rural Water Supply Development

Section 4(a)(4) of P.L. 109-451 requires the Secretary to describe the rural water programs within other agencies and "the extent to which those programs provide support for rural water supply projects and water treatment programs in Reclamation States, including an assessment of the requirements, funding levels and conditions of eligibility."

In addition to the newly established Reclamation Rural Water Supply Program, there are a number of Federal programs that provide assistance and support for drinking water and waste water infrastructure to rural communities in the Western United States. In April, 2012,, the Congressional Research Service, in their report entitled *Federal Supported Water Supply and Wastewater Treatment Programs*, identified 10 programs located in the Departments of the Interior (Reclamation), Agriculture (Rural Utilities Services), Housing and Urban Development (HUD), Commerce (Economic Development Administration), the Army Corps of Engineers, and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Further, in November 2001, the General Accounting Office (now the Government Accountability Office) reported that four agencies – EPA, USDA, HUD and Commerce account for 98% of the total Federal funding for drinking water and waste water capital improvements. 8

Each of the individual programs referenced above have unique authorities which require specific eligibility criteria and meet specifically authorized needs and niches as defined by their Congressional mandates. Some of the programs are authorized to specifically address the water supply needs of specific populations such as the Indian Health Services' (IHS) Sanitation Facilities Construction Program which works to provide access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation for Native American communities. Others, such as the Rural Water and Waste Water Program operated by the USDA's Rural Utility Service, are somewhat broader in scope -- addressing water supply needs but to a broader population of both Indian and non-Indian rural communities. Broader still, there are other programs that are designed to address water supply and water quality needs but do not necessarily distinguish or give priority to rural areas. This includes the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund operated by the Environmental Protection Agency. And other programs have an even broader scope and mission to address infrastructure needs to facilitate economic development. Such programs include the Community Development Block Grant Program at the Department of Housing and Urban Development or the Public Works Program of the Economic Development Administration.

Programmatic eligibility criteria can vary because of project types allowed, funding limitations, geographic area, population thresholds, and economic factors. For example, Reclamation has historically provided funding for water supply projects but not wastewater treatment projects. Other agencies can fund both water supply and treatment projects. Reclamation provides funding for projects located in the 17 western states whereas other agencies are able to provide funding throughout the United States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico and the territories of Guam, the Virgin Islands, American Samoa and the Commonwealth of the Northern Marianas. Some agencies restrict funding to specific population

⁸ U.S. General Accounting Office (Now Government Accountability Office), Water Infrastructure: Information on Federal and State Financial Assistance, November 2001, GAO-02-134, p.2. Hereafter referred to as GAO Water Infrastructure.

⁷ Congressional Research Service, *Federally Supported Water Supply and Wastewater Treatment Programs*. April, 2012. (hereafter referred to as "CRS Water Report").

demographics. For example, there are programs specific to communities that are located along the US/Mexico border, Indian tribes, and as specific as Indian tribes along the US/Mexico border. Population size is also used to qualify projects as well. Projects funded by the USDA Rural Utility Service are limited to cities and towns with a population of 10,000 or less or to unincorporated areas, regardless of the population. In contrast, P.L. 109-451 defines rural areas as a community, or group of communities, each of which has a population of not more than 50,000.

USDA – Rural Development – Water and Waste Disposal Program

Through the Water and Waste Disposal (WWD) Program, rural communities obtain the technical assistance and financing necessary to develop drinking water and waste disposal systems. Safe drinking water and sanitary waste disposal systems are vital not only to public health, but also to the economic vitality of rural America. Rural Development is a leader in helping rural America improve the quality of life and increase the economic opportunities for rural people.

The WWD Program is administered through a National office staff in Washington, DC, and a network of field staff. The network of 47 Rural Development State offices, supported by area and local offices, delivers the WWD Program in the states and U.S. territories. The WWD Program staff works closely with program participants, their project engineers, and state regulatory agencies to ensure that projects are reasonable, affordable, and based on commonly accepted engineering practices. They also help communities explore project funding options and technical assistance through the WWD Program.

Eligible applicants are public entities, such as municipalities, counties, special-purpose districts, Indian tribes, and corporations operated on a not-for-profit basis. Eligible projects are to develop drinking water and waste disposal systems, including solid waste disposal, and storm drainage. The most common uses are to restore deteriorating water supplies or to improve, enlarge, or modify inadequate water or waste facilities. Funds are directed to rural areas and cities and towns with a population of 10,000 or less. Applicants must be unable to obtain sufficient credit from commercial sources at reasonable rates and terms.

Grants are made in combination with direct loans or with funding from other sources. Grants may be up to 75 percent of eligible project costs but are limited to the amount necessary to enable the residents to be charged reasonable user rates. In addition, the median household income (MHI) of the service area must be below the State non-metropolitan median household income (SNMHI) level to receive any grant, and generally below the National poverty level or 80 percent of the SNMHI figure to be eligible for the maximum grant level. The project must also alleviate a health, sanitary or security issue to qualify for 75 percent grant; otherwise it is limited to 45 percent of the eligible project cost.

In recent years, Congressional set asides have been provided to assist three groups of rural Americans who have great needs in improving their access to clean water. They are Native Americans, Colonias, and Native Alaskans. These set asides total nearly \$65 million per year.

The Native American and Colonias set asides are administered under 7 CFR 1777. The Native American program is designed to provide grant funding for water and waste disposal facilities and services to low income tribal communities. An eligible applicant must provide service to a Native American population with a per capita income below \$15,110 and an unemployment rate exceeding 5.5 percent. There are 335 federally- recognized tribes in 33 of the lower 48 States. The Native American funding is commonly

combined with regular WWD funding which allows investment in Native American projects to exceed the earmark funds. Priority for funding Native American and Colonia set asides is given to applications that serve populations below 5,500, have a MHI that is below 60 percent of the SNMHI, and has other financing for at least 5 percent of the project cost.

The Colonias program is designed to provide grant funding to areas designated as a Colonia by the State or county where they are located. Colonias generally have issues such as lack of a potable water supply, lack of adequate sewage systems, lack of decent, safe and sanitary housing, inadequate roads, and drainage and was recognized as a Colonia before October 1, 1989. Colonias are found in Arizona, California, New Mexico, and Texas and are generally within 150 miles of the United States and Mexico border. The Colonia funding is commonly combined with regular WWD funding which allows an investment in Colonia projects to exceed the earmark funds.

The Native Alaskan funding is administered under 7 CFR 1780, 1780.49. The program is designed to provide 75 percent grant funding to rural Alaskan Villages which are trying to remove a dire sanitation condition. Applicants must be a rural or Native Alaskan Village, have an MHI not exceeding 110 percent of the SNMHI and must obtain 25 percent of the project costs from State or local contributions. The program is coordinated with the State of Alaska and Federal partners including Village Safe Water, Indian Health Services, Alaska Native Tribal Health Consortium, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and Rural Utilities Business Advisors. The State of Alaska provides the 25 percent matching funds.

The Utilities Programs are a key part of USDA Rural Development's mission to support increasing economic opportunity and improve the quality of life of rural residents. Rural Development provides investment and technical assistance to finance and foster growth in homeownership, business development, and critical community and technology infrastructure.

EPA - State Revolving Loan Programs

Many public water systems find it difficult to obtain affordable financing for infrastructure improvements which would enable systems to comply with national primary drinking water standards and protect public health. Recognizing this fact, Congress established the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund (DWSRF) as part of the 1996 Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) Amendments. The goal of this program is to provide States with a financing mechanism to help provide safe drinking water to the public. States use federal capitalization grant money awarded to them to set up an infrastructure funding account from which assistance is made available to public water systems. Loans made under the program can have interest rates between 0 percent and market rate and repayment terms of up to 20 years. Loan repayments to the State will provide a continuing source of infrastructure financing. The program also places an emphasis on small and disadvantaged communities and on programs that emphasize prevention as a tool for ensuring safe drinking water.

In fiscal year 2012 the DWSRF received \$917.9 million (P.L. 112-74). The amount of funding each State is eligible to receive is based on the total eligible need determined for each State by the Drinking Water Infrastructure Needs Survey which the EPA updates every four years.

9

⁹ CRS Water Report. p. 25.

Eligible Systems and Projects- Both publicly and privately owned community water systems and nonprofit non-community water systems are eligible for funding under the DWSRF program. Eligible projects include installation and replacement of failing treatment facilities, eligible storage facilities and transmission and distribution systems. Projects to consolidate water supplies may also be eligible.

Determining Funding Priority - States develop a priority system for funding projects based on three criteria from the Act. States rank the projects and then offer loans to systems based on their ranking order. Priority is given to those eligible projects that: (1) address the most serious risk to human health; (2) are necessary to ensure compliance with the requirements of the Safe Drinking Water Act; and, (3) assist systems most in need, on a per household basis, according to State-determined affordability criteria.

Small Communities - The needs facing small communities are considerable. However, many public water systems serving these small communities, particularly those with populations fewer than 10,000, often find it difficult to obtain favorable interest rates when applying for loans to make infrastructure improvements. The SDWA Amendments target small communities for special consideration by the DWSRF program. States must provide a minimum of 15% of the available funds for loans to small communities.

Disadvantaged Communities - For many communities, even the lower interest rate loans available through the DWSRF may be too high to make loans affordable. A State has the option of providing up to 30% of the grant awarded to the State to provide additional assistance to these communities that are defined as disadvantaged. This assistance can take the form of lower interest rates, principal forgiveness, or negative interest rate loans. The State may also extend repayment terms of loans for disadvantaged communities to up to 30 years.

Preventing Future Threats to Drinking Water – In addition to addressing current drinking water problems, States have the flexibility to set aside a portion of their capitalization grant to develop programs that encourage a strong emphasis on preventing contamination problems through source water protection and to encourage better system operations through enhanced water systems management.

Set-Asides for Other Program Management Purposes - States have the flexibility to take set-asides for several different activities that can help develop their drinking water programs. A State can use up to 10% of its capitalization grant (with a 1:1 dollar State match) to support its State drinking water program, or to develop and implement capacity development, source water protection, and operator certification programs. Up to 2% of the grant may be set aside to provide technical assistance to systems serving communities with populations fewer than 10,000, and up to 4% of the capitalization grant may be set aside for costs associated with administering the DWSRF program. Up to 15% of the capitalization grant (limited to 10% of the grant for any one activity) is available for local assistance and other eligible activities as described in the law. Activities are aimed at source water protection (including loans for land acquisition and conservation easements), capacity development and wellhead protection.

Department of Health and Human Service - Indian Health Services

The Indian Health Services (IHS), through P.L. 86-121 (42 U.S.C 2004a), works to provide access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation through the Sanitation Facilities Construction Program to Indians and tribal communities. Under this Program, the IHS is authorized to construct, extend or otherwise provide

and maintain essential sanitation facilities, including domestic and community water supplies and facilities, drainage facilities and sewage- and waste-disposal facilities, together with necessary appurtenances and fixtures, for Indian homes, communities and lands.

The IHS can acquire lands, or rights or interests therein, to make such arrangements and agreements with appropriate public authorities and nonprofit organizations or agencies and with the Indians to be served. It can transfer any facilities provided under this section, to any State, Territory, subdivision or public authority, or to any Indian tribe, group, band, community or, in the case of domestic appurtenances and fixtures, to any one or more of the occupants of the Indian home served.

All federally recognized Tribes are eligible for funding under the program. IHS identifies sanitation deficiencies and develops projects to address those deficiencies. Water, wastewater and solid waste projects are eligible for funding through this program. In FY 2012, total funding for the program was \$80 million.

P.L. 94-437 (Indian Health Care Improvement Act) Section 302 (25 U.S.C 1632) requires the IHS to develop and implement a 10 year plan to provide safe water supply and sanitation, sewage and solid waste disposal facilities to existing Indian homes and communities and to new and renovated Indian homes.

Under this program, the IHS provides financial assistance to Indian tribes and communities in an amount equal to the Federal share of the costs of operating, managing and maintaining the facilities provided.

This Act further requires the IHS to complete a report which sets forth –

- (A) the current Indian sanitation facility priority system for the Service;
- (B) the methodology for determining sanitation deficiencies;
- (C) the level of sanitation deficiency for each sanitation facilities project of each Indian tribe or community;
- (D) the amount of funds necessary to raise all Indian tribes and communities to a level I sanitation deficiency; and
- (E) the amount of funds necessary to raise all Indian tribes and communities to zero sanitation deficiency.

The Indian Health Service maintains a priority list of sanitation deficiencies identified in cooperation with Tribes which is updated annually.

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers

The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) does not have a specific rural water supply program. Historically, the Corps' primary national missions areas are flood damage reduction, navigation and aquatic ecosystem restoration. The Corps does, however, participate and cooperate with states and local interests in developing municipal and industrial water supplies in connection with Corps reservoir projects pursuant to the Water Supply Act of 1958 (Title III, Public Law 85-500), as amended. The only direct connection in this program with respect to rural water supply delivery is that in four of its Oklahoma projects, there are 16 repayment agreements totaling approximately 23,000 acre-feet of storage space for use by rural water districts. In addition, while not a program specifically for rural areas, such areas can be helped through the Planning Assistance to States program (section 22 of Public Law 1974, as amended). This law authorizes assistance to states as well as recognized Native American Indian Nations in preparing plans for the

development, utilization, and conservation of water and related land resources of drainage basins, watersheds or ecosystems located within the boundaries of the State or Indian lands. The Corps can also assist Indian Tribes through its Tribal Partnership Program (section 203 of the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) of 2000, Public Law 106-541, as amended). This is a study authority for the Secretary of the Army to consult and coordinate with the Secretary of the Interior and covers just about any water related issue located primarily within Indian country.

Beginning in 1992, Congress began authorizing numerous individual provisions for Corps to provide design and construction assistance for designated areas of the United States for water related environmental infrastructure and resource protection and development projects. These authorities include projects for wastewater treatment and related facilities, water supply and related facilities, environmental restoration, and surface water resource protection and development. While at least one of these authorities (section 595 of WRDA 1999, Public Law 106-53, as amended) does provide an authority specifically for rural areas, in general they are not identified as such, although rural areas can be geographically covered by these authorities. For the nation as a whole, the Corps has received 34 separate authorizations for environmental infrastructure programs covering 430 projects. The largest, section 219 of WRDA 1992, Public Law 102-580, as amended, includes a total of 310 projects. The total amount authorized to be appropriated for these programs is \$5.2 billion, of which \$860.6 million had been appropriated through Fiscal Year 2007. These environmental infrastructure programs duplicate long-standing programs established for other agencies to provide Federal assistance for rural water supply and wastewater treatment projects. As these environmental programs divert funds from the primary mission areas of the Corps of Engineers, the Administration does not budget for these programs as part of the Army Civil Works budget.

Department of Housing and Urban Affairs

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG): Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 (42 U.S. C. 5301 et seq.) authorized the CDBG program to administer assistance to localities for a broad range of activities intended to "develop viable communities by providing decent housing, a suitable living environment and expanding economic opportunities, principally for low and moderate income people." Use of CDBG funds for water and waste water needs compete with many other activities for this assistance including historic preservation, energy conservation, housing rehabilitation, lead based paint abatement, neighborhood revitalization projects, recreational facilities, home ownership assistance and others. Eligible grant recipients for the CDBG program include states, local governments, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, Guam, the Virgin Islands, American Samoa and the Commonwealth of the Northern Marianas.

After subtracting specified amounts for special purpose activities, 70% of CBDG funds are allocated by formula to approximately 1,175 entitlement communities, defined as central cities of metropolitan areas with populations of 50,000 or more and statutorily defined urban counties (referred to as the entitlement program). These funds are not available for projects in rural areas. The remaining 30% of CDBG funds are allocated by formula to states for distribution to non-entitlement communities, smaller communities (referred to as the state program) for use in areas that are not part of a metropolitan city or urban county. These funds may be available to for rural water projects. Each year, the entitlement communities and states receive a basic grant allocation. Each state and locality develops a consolidated plan for the establishment of their local and state priorities and then specifies how they will measure their performance. In the CDBG program for smaller communities, grants are distributed out of state allocations to local governments which

implement approved activities. States may retain a percentage of funds to cover the cost of administering the program and providing technical assistance to local governments and nonprofit organizations. Special funding is set aside for the Indian CDBG program. These funds are distributed through an annual competition to eligible federally recognized Indian Tribes and Alaska Native Villages to address community development needs.

According to HUD data, water and sewer improvement projects accounted for 9-10% of all CDBG funds disbursed nationally for the years 2001 - 2007. For FY 2012 (P.L. 112-55) Congress provided \$2.948 billion for CDBG funds, of which approximately \$884 million was available for smaller communities under the state non-entitlement program.

Department of Commerce – Economic Development Administration (EDA)

The Public Works Program of the Economic Development Administration provides grants for community water and sewer projects to promote long-term economic development and to assist in the construction of public works and development facilities needed to initiate and support the creation or retention of permanent jobs in the private sector in areas experiencing substantial economic distress.

Under this program, public works grants are made to eligible applicants to revitalize, expand, and upgrade their physical infrastructure. These investments are intended to enable communities to attract new industry, encourage business expansion, diversify local economies, and generate or retain long-term jobs in the private sector through improvements needed for establishing or expanding industrial or commercial enterprises in distressed regions.

Economic development grants may be used for a wide range of purposes, but frequently have a sewer or water supply component associated with them. However, because EDA grants must directly encourage employment generation, they are not generally available for rural residential sewer and water supply development. Types of projects that are funded include industrial parks, expansion of port and harbor facilities, redevelopment of brownfields, and water and wastewater facilities primarily serving industry and commerce. Federal law requires that units of government retain ownership of EDA-funded projects.

Grants may be made to states, cities, counties, an institution of higher education or a consortium of such institutions, and other political subdivisions, Indian Tribes, the Federated States of Micronesia, the Marshall Islands, Commonwealths and Territories of the United States, and private or public not-for-profit organizations acting in cooperation with officials of a political subdivision of a state or Indian Tribe. Qualified projects must fill a pressing need of the area and: (1) be intended to improve the opportunities for the successful establishment of businesses, (2) assist in the creation of additional long-term employment, and (3) benefit long-term unemployed or underemployed persons and low-income families. Projects must also fulfill a pressing need and be consistent with the comprehensive economic development plan for the area, and have an adequate share of local funds. In addition, eligible projects must be located in areas that meet at least one of the following criteria: low per-capita income, unemployment above the national average, or an actual or anticipated abrupt rise in unemployment.

1

¹⁰ Cited in CRS Water Report. P. 24.

EDA provides grants directly to approve applicants. In general, grants may not exceed 50% of project costs, although severely depressed areas may receive supplementary grants, bringing the total federal share up to 80% of costs. Projects located within designated Economic Development Districts may receive an additional 10% bonus grant for public works projects, and certain Indian tribes may receive 100% grants. On average, EDA grants fund 50% of project costs. Credit may be given toward the non-federal share for in-kind contributions, including contributions of space, equipment, and services. No minimum or maximum project amount is specified in law.

For FY2012, Congress provided appropriations totaling \$138.5 million for EDA's Public Works and Economic Development grant program (P.L. 112-55). According to GAO, from FY1991 through FY2000, EDA provided \$1.1 billion in grants to local communities for drinking water and wastewater projects.¹¹

٠

¹¹ GAO Water Infrastructure, pp. 13 – 14.

The following table provides a summary of the programs and activities described above.

Federal Rural Water Programs

Program Objective		Type of Assistance	Eligibility Criteria	
		A Rural Utilities Service		
Water & Waste Disposal	Construct & Improve	Grants and Loans	Communities, & Tribes with	
Systems for Rural	Water and Waste		population less than 10,000	
Communities	Disposal Facilities	D. i. G.	D. C.	
Technical Assistance &	Assist entities to identify	Project Grants	Private non-profit organizations with	
Training Grants	solutions to water &		expertise in water & wastewater who	
Emanganay Community	waste water problems	Duciant Cuanta	then help rural entities	
Emergency Community Water Assistance Grants	Correct water quality & quantity problems (meet	Project Grants	Communities have experience significant declines in quantity &	
water Assistance Grants	Safe Drinking Water Act)		quality of water.	
Rural Development	Facilitate development of	Grants	Emerging businesses with fewer than	
Grants	small businesses to boost	Grants	50 employees, & less than \$1m in	
Grants	the local economy		gross revenues in communities that	
			are not within boundaries of city with	
			population of 50,000 or more.	
Water & Waste Disposal	Financial Assistance for	Project Grants & Direct Loans	Projects must provide water/waste	
Loans & Grants	building water and waste		disposal to residents of counties	
	disposal facilities in low		where the per capita income does not	
	income rural areas		exceed 70% of the national average.	
	USDA – Rural House	e and Community Development So	ervice	
Rural Housing Site Loan	Financial Assistance to	Loans	Sites must be in sparsely populated	
	provide affordable		areas – towns of 10,000 or less.	
	housing for low income			
	individuals in rural areas			
Very Low-Income House	Allow low/very low	Project Grants and Loans	Homeowners whose income may not	
Repair Loans and Grants	income homeowners to		exceed very low income limits of	
	make repairs including		approx. \$8,500 - \$23000 and whose	
	water and waste disposal		home needs repairs	
	Systems. Department of Ho	 ousing & Urban Development (HU	(D)	
	-			
Community Development	Develop viable	Project grants	Low and moderate income needs in	
Block Grants/Entitlement	communities – including		local "entitlement" communities	
Program	water & wastewater	F 1.6	(excluding large cities)	
CDBG-States Program	Develop viable	Formula Grants	States to distribute to low & moderate	
	communities – including		income communities	
I. I' CDDC D	water & wastewater	Professional Country	T. I'm Tribus Assessing to 0	
Indian CDBG Program	Develop viable Indian	Project Grants	Indian Tribes – targeting low & moderate income families.	
	communities – including water & wastewater		moderate income families.	
		ental Protection Agency (EPA)		
Capitalization Grants for	Construction funds for	Grants to States based upon	Distributed to communities by states	
State Revolving Loan	municipal wastewater	formula	as loans	
Programs	treatment facilities	Tormula	as rouns	
Trograms		Development Administration		
Grants for Public Works	Construct Public Works	Project Grants	To create long term economic	
& Economic	Facilities	1 Tojoct Grants	development opportunities in areas	
Development	1 40111400		experiencing severe economic	
20.015pment			distress	
Department of Health & Human Services (HHS) Indian Health Services (IHS)				
Sanitation Facilities	Provide water supply &	Grants	Indian Tribes	
Construction Program	sewage treatment			
	facilities			

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers					
Water & Wastewater Treatment	Assist in design & construction of water & wastewater facilities	Cost Shared	As authorized by Congress, or under the Planning Assistance to States Program, or to entities that request services on a reimbursable basis.		
	U.S. Department of the Interior – Bureau of Indian Affairs				
Rural Water Projects – As Authorized by Congress	3		As Authorized by Congress		
	U.S. Department of the Interior – Bureau of Reclamation				
Rural Water Projects – As Authorized by Congress	Construct & maintain rural water systems on Indian Reservations	0 – 25% cost + OM&R for Tribal systems	As authorized by Congress.		
Rural Water Supply Program	Plan the design and construction of rural water supply projects, through the conduct of appraisal investigations and feasibility studies in Reclamation States	(1) Grant/Cooperative Agreements to complete studies; (2) Review of completed studies (3) Technical assistance to complete appraisal and feasibility studies	Indian and non-Indian rural communities in the 17 western States. Planning should be carried out on a regional or watershed basis.		

Programmatic Overlap and Coordination

Sections104 (a)(6) and (7) of P.L. 109-451 requires that the Secretary report on how the Program will complement authorities and programs that are described above and further requires the Secretary to evaluate what steps can be made to improve the coordination and integration of the respective rural water authorities and activities of these various agencies and programs to maximize efficiency and programmatic benefits.

As authorized and designed, the Reclamation Rural Water Supply Program is intended to complement, rather than duplicate the efforts of the programs and activities identified previously. Reclamation is uniquely positioned to work with rural communities to investigate and work to address their water supply needs. Most of the programs identified above have a nationwide scope and are directed at a very specific audience. The Rural Water Supply Act focuses Reclamation's program not only on the 17 western states, but also in utilizing a regional or watershed based approach, which could take advantage of economies of scale and broadly address water supply needs while taking into account the interconnectedness of water and land resources.

The Program is also intended to take advantage of the full spectrum of technical disciplines in activities and decision-making. Because of its experience with both the design and construction of large water resources development projects and the rural water projects that have been authorized for its involvement since 1980, Reclamation has the technical expertise in the design and construction of water projects on a regional basis that can serve more than one community. Reclamation could also be able to fill a need in some rural areas that have populations in excess of 10,000 residents which would not be eligible for funding under other programs.

The programmatic eligibility and prioritization criteria provided in the interim Final Rule (*RIN 1006-AA54*), that was published in the <u>Federal Register</u> on November 17, 2008 are intended to guide Reclamation to focus on the regional and watershed-based niche that the Act identifies. Further, one of the Program's specific eligibility criteria is whether the proposed community that is applying for assistance under the Reclamation Rural Water Supply Program is eligible to get their complete water supply needs met through one of the other programs identified above. If they are, then that proposal is determined not to be eligible. This is intended to minimize programmatic duplication and overlap.

Another of the requirements in both the selection and the study process that is the centerpiece of Reclamation's Rural Water Supply Program, is that Reclamation will coordinate with other Federal agencies to both minimize the overlap between its efforts and those of other agencies and to leverage the budgetary and financial resources of other agencies involved in the similar geographic area. For example, where Reclamation may receive a request to undertake a feasibility study in a particular and broad geographic area, the Rural Utility Service (RUS) may already be involved in the development of a potable water distribution system in one of the communities in that area. If so, Reclamation would work with RUS to take advantage of their work, while focusing Reclamation's resources on a broader regional focus, while including that RUS work or local system in the analysis. This will leverage other Federal and state efforts and hasten completion of the analysis required under Reclamation's program. This coordination could help the rural community to meets its ultimate needs in a more timely manner.

Over the past 15 years, as Reclamation has been overseeing the design and construction of rural water projects in several states in the West, Reclamation has developed an informal coordination effort with the Rural Utility Service, IHS, the relevant State agencies, and others as appropriate to coordinate the related activities of each agency to ensure that the funding and technical expertise of each are being fully leveraged to move the project development and construction process along toward successful completion of the rural water projects to meet the water supply needs in a timely fashion. So, on a monthly or quarterly basis, representatives of these Federal as well as the related state agencies meet to discuss and coordinate funding and construction activities. This has been tremendously successful, not only in terms of maximizing resources, but also in terms of minimizing overlap and maintaining close communications at the field level.

However, to date, as far as Reclamation's involvement, this coordination has been carried out strictly on an informal basis. Many of the other Federal agencies identified above that have rural water programs have a more formal memorandum of agreement (MOA) to ensure this coordination and cooperation at a programmatic basis, rather than just at a project or field level. Prior to passage of the Reclamation Rural Water Supply Act, Reclamation was not part of this MOA and did not regularly participate in such corporate level coordination efforts. That was, in large part, due to the fact that Reclamation did not have a formally authorized rural water supply program. Since passage of the Act, Reclamation has been working with the other Federal agencies to find ways to more formally coordinate our rural water activities with those at USDA, EPA, HUD, IHS, the Corps of Engineers and others.

In addition to our efforts to coordinate the revision of a rural water programmatic MOA to include Reclamation and our new program, all these agencies have general bilateral or multi-lateral agency-level MOAs and MOUs with each other to enable agency coordination and to facilitate the sharing of technical and financial resources (such as between Reclamation and the Corps, Rural Development and EPA and so forth). While the Federal agencies that were signatories to the programmatic rural water MOA continue to coordinate through their existing programmatic MOA, the relevant agencies, including Reclamation are taking advantage of the bi-lateral agreements to engage in coordinating activities on a national level and continue to coordinate on an informal basis at the field level. (See Appendix B for examples of these bi-lateral agreements)

For example, Reclamation, as a representative of the Department of the Interior, has been participating on the Infrastructure Task Force to address the long standing problem of a lack of access to water and sanitation facilities in Indian country, which is lead by the Environmental Protection Agency. This effort is facilitated by a memorandum of understanding among the Department Of Agriculture, Department Of Health and Human Services, Department of Housing and Urban Development, Department of the Interior, and the Environmental Protection Agency to "better coordinate the federal government efforts in the delivery of infrastructure services and financial assistance in Indian country in support of tribal communities." This agreement was signed and became fully effective in 2007.

Appendix

Appendix A - Bureau of Reclamation Proposed Prioritization Criteria for Funding Rural Water Construction

The Bureau of Reclamation is seeking public review and comment on prioritization criteria intended to be used in a two-step process for requesting rural water project construction appropriations. Reclamation proposes to evaluate and rank projects using the attached criteria, then allocate requested funds to reflect project priorities and the ability of sponsors to complete phases that will deliver water and other project benefits. Projects that rank higher in the first step will be given higher priority consideration for funding.

BACKGROUND: Until recently, the Bureau of Reclamation allocated funding for the construction of rural water supply projects based on criteria that gave priority to projects nearest completion and projects serving on-reservation tribal needs. Commissioner Connor directed a team of Reclamation staff familiar with the rural water supply projects currently under construction and the new Reclamation Rural Water Supply Program (RWSP) to revise the criteria to meet the objective of addressing critical water supply needs. In particular, the Commissioner directed the team to emphasize the needs of Native Americans, the commitment of non-Federal and Federal resources, regional economic impacts, populations served, energy efficiency and renewable energy use, and the advancement of ongoing projects.

The rural water projects currently under construction, comprised of five projects in the Great Plains Region and two projects in the Upper Colorado Region, were individually authorized by Congress prior to the implementation of the RWSP, which was authorized by the Rural Water Supply Act of 2006 (Public Law 109-451, Title I). At present, the projects currently under construction compete only against each other for funding, but RWSP projects may be authorized for construction in future years. Once authorized, RWSP projects would compete for funding with existing projects. The proposed criteria will enable Reclamation to evaluate all authorized rural water construction projects on a consistent basis without imposing any new requirements on the existing authorized projects.

Reclamation used an interim version of the revised criteria presented here to evaluate and prioritize projects in order to allocate additional fiscal year (FY) 2012 funding appropriated by Congress in the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2012 (Public Law 112-74). The interim criteria were also used to formulate the President's FY 2013 budget request for rural water construction. Reclamation modified the interim criteria to account for the collection of data on regional economic impacts and the use of renewable energy to meet project power demands. The modified criteria presented on the pages that follow also incorporate changes suggested by internal reviewers.

STEP 1 – PRIORITIZATION OF PROJECTS: Reclamation proposes using a relative ranking system to prioritize projects. Primarily using publicly available data accessed from sources such as the Census Bureau and Reclamation's budget documents, projects will be comparatively evaluated and ranked on 12 factors grouped into 6 broad criteria. Rather than evaluating projects against a fixed scale, Reclamation will score each project in direct proportion to its performance on the individual factors relative to the other projects. Scores on the individual factors will be added to determine funding priority. The maximum total score for any project is 100 points and a project's overall score determines its funding priority, which will be carried forward to the second step of allocating funds.

Example

For the purposes of this example, Factor 5 (Median Household Income) is worth up to 10 points and four projects are being evaluated. The median household income (MHI) in the project areas are as follows:

Project A	MHI \$20,000
Project B	MHI \$23,000
Project C	MHI \$35,000
Project D	MHI \$50,000

Calculations: The range against which projects will be compared is \$30,000.

The MHI for Project C is \$35,000, therefore the project scores 5 points.

$$1 - \frac{\$35,000 - \$20,000}{\$30,000} * 10 \ points = 5 \ points$$

The MHI for Project B is \$23,000, therefore the project scores 9 points.

$$1 - \frac{\$23,000 - \$20,000}{\$30,000} * 10 \ points = 9 \ points$$

Results:	Project A	MHI \$20,000	Scores 10 points
	Project B	MHI \$23,000	Scores 9 points
	Project C	MHI \$35,000	Scores 5 points
	Project D	MHI \$50,000	Scores 0 points

STEP 2 – ALLOCATION OF FUNDS: Reclamation will consider each project's funding priority, project phasing, and stakeholder work priorities to make the final allocation of funds. To the extent possible, all authorized projects will receive some funding, but higher-ranking projects will be allocated more funds than the lower-ranking projects.

Funding priorities will be determined through the process described in Step 1. It is important to note, however, that the scores calculated in the prioritization phase will not be used to determine a proportional distribution of funds. Although higher ranked projects will receive higher priority consideration for funding, there will not be a direct translation of a project's score in the prioritization step to the apportionment of funding made in the allocation step.

Based on input from project partners, Reclamation staff will develop project phasing plans identifying the incremental segments of work that can be completed within the fiscal year and the cost to complete each phase. Staff will then recommend to the Commissioner an allocation of funds that emphasizes delivering water and other project benefits through the completion of phases in the funding year. The Commissioner, in consultation with the Regional Directors, will decide the final allocation.

EVALUATION CRITERIA AND DATA SOURCES

Financial Resources Committed

30%

The measures for this criterion approximate project completion by comparing the cumulative amounts of Federal and non-Federal costs incurred relative to the Federal and non-Federal shares of the total authorized project cost. Costs are defined below.

• Factors 1 and 2 (Weight: 15% each): Factors 1 and 2 will be based on data presented in the President's Budget Request for rural water construction. Reclamation updates these cost calculations annually.

$$1 \colon \frac{\textit{Federal costs}}{\textit{Federal share of project cost}}$$

- Costs: For the purpose of evaluating these factors, Reclamation defines "cost" as the price or cash value of the resources used to produce a program, project, or activity. However, Reclamation does not consider required operation and maintenance costs in this calculation. Costs include outlays of cash and other "costs" of doing business, other than operations and maintenance, such as:
 - 1. Amounts paid to vendors and contractors, including engineers, architects, and other outside consultants and service providers;
 - 2. Handling, storage, and transportation of materiel to the point of initial use;
 - 3. Acquisition and preparation costs for buildings and other facilities;
 - 4. Appropriate share of equipment and facility costs, if used in construction work;
 - 5. Inspection, supervision, and administration of construction contracts and construction work;
 - 6. Depreciation to reflect the estimated cost of equipment used in a specific year;
 - 7. Legal and recording fees;
 - 8. Damage claims; and
 - 9. Material amounts of interest costs paid.

Urgent and Compelling Need for Water

20%

Connection to a regulated public water supply generally assures delivery of good quality water, so a count of households not currently connected to a public water supply will be used to gauge the lack of reliable water delivery. Recognizing that critical backlogs in maintenance and rehabilitation of infrastructure also threaten the quality and reliability of water delivered, Reclamation will also consider the per-capita number of primary water quality violations reported to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

- Factor 3 (Weight: 10%): The total service area population currently not served by regulated systems
 - Estimated service area population will be based on U.S. Census Bureau data. The population not served by a regulated system will be based on information found on the EPA Safe Drinking Water Information System (SDWIS) website. The SDWIS website provides the number of

- people served by three types of public water systems. Population not served will be calculated by subtracting the sum of the populations served by *community water systems only* from the total population served by the project.
- For service areas that cover portions of one or more counties, sub-county population data is often available from the Census Bureau. For prioritization purposes, however, if an accurate count is not available, the population will be estimated as a fraction of the total county population equivalent to the portion of the land area served by the project.
- Factor 4 (Weight: 10%): Number of health-based violations per 1,000 people, as reported for public systems within the service area.
 - ➤ The count of violations will be based on data maintained on the EPA SDWIS website and will include only primary water quality violations reported for community water systems.

Financial Need and Regional Economic Impacts

20%

Reclamation will prioritize assistance to communities with demonstrated financial need, as measured by unemployment rate and median household income (MHI), and to projects with the greatest regional economic impacts.

In its consideration of financial need, Reclamation will weight MHI more heavily than unemployment rate because unemployment rates tend to fluctuate regionally in the same general pattern as the national rate and because a review of relevant literature indicates that higher water costs constitute a greater percentage of income in communities with lower MHI.

- Factor 5 (Weight: 10%): Median household income
- Factor 6 (Weight: 5%): Unemployment rate
 - ➤ The most recent estimates of MHI and unemployment rates from U.S. Census Bureau data will be used to calculate and compare population-weighted averages for Factors 5 and 6.
- Factor 7 (Weight: 5%): Regional economic impacts (Note: This factor was not used to prioritize projects for FY 2012 or FY 2013.)
 - ➤ Reclamation will use an economic assessment model¹² to compare economic impacts of projects in terms of the multiplier value of output generated.
 - > Statewide statistics will be used when available for the breakdown between materials, subcontractors, other labor, equipment, and fuel.
 - ➤ General statistics for the US will be used for the breakdown between materials, subcontractors, other labor, equipment, and fuel when statewide statistics are not available or not reported.

Regional and Watershed Nature

10%

Reclamation added measures of regional and watershed nature to prioritize projects that best fit Reclamation's large project expertise. The criterion combines the geographic size of the service area with population data in order to adequately compare the overall comprehensiveness of each project. In addition,

¹² IMPLAN by MIG, Inc.

the level of partnership and community involvement will be measured by the percentage of eligible community water systems participating in the regional project.

• Factor 8 (Weight: 5%): Service area in square miles, weighted by the proportion of the regional population served by the project

 $=rac{\mathit{service\ Area\ (sq.mi.)*current\ population\ to\ be\ \mathit{served\ by\ project}\ }}{\mathit{current\ total\ population}}$

- ➤ Project documentation will be used to determine service area measured in square miles and the number of people to be served by the project. Estimated service area population will be based on U.S. Census Bureau data.
- Factor 9 (Weight: 5%): Proportion of communities in the service area participating or partnering on project = $\frac{number\ of\ participating\ community\ water\ systems}{total\ number\ of\ community\ water\ systems}$
 - ➤ This measure will be based on a count the community water systems in the region, both to determine the number of systems that are participating and the number of systems that could participate but are not, regardless of reason.

Meets Water and Energy Objectives

10%

Reclamation determined that two readily available measures could be used to reasonably assess water and energy efficiencies: per-capita treatment plant capacity and percentage of project energy demand met by renewable sources. Technical literature indicates that for most rural water systems, conservation is a significant factor in increasing energy efficiency (less water = less energy). Lower demands for treated water should therefore reduce the size and energy requirements of project treatment facilities. Prioritizing lower per-capita treatment plant capacities will encourage water conservation and increased energy efficiencies.

- - population planned to be served by project (design population)
 - > The actual treatment plant capacity if known, or design capacity, divided by the design population at full build-out according to project documentation.
- Factor 11 (Weight: 5%): Proportion of project energy demand met by renewable sources (Note: This factor was not used to prioritize projects for FY 2012 or FY 2013)

Serves Native American Tribes

10%

This measure will prioritize projects that serve the largest populations on American Indian reservations.

- Factor 12 (Weight: 10%): The total on-reservation population within the service area served by the project
 - ➤ On-reservation population count from U.S. Census Bureau.

Data Source Links:

U.S. Census Bureau

EPA Safe Drinking Water Information System (SDWIS)

Bureau of Reclamation FY 2013 Budget Justifications

Bureau of Reclamation prior year budget documents

Appendix B - Memoranda of Agreement/Understanding

The following Memoranda of Agreement/Understanding are attached:

- 1) MOA between USBR and COE 2006
- 2) MOU "Delivery of Infrastructure to Indian Country between USDA, HHS, DOI and EPA (2006/07)
- 3) Joint Memorandum on Cooperation and Coordination on jointly financed water and wastewater activities USDA, EPA and HUD (1997)

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE U.S. ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS AND THE BUREAU OF RECLAMATION

ARTICLE I - PURPOSE AND AUTHORITY

This two-way Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) is entered into by and between the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) and the Bureau of Reclamation (Reclamation) (collectively "parties") for the purpose of establishing a framework governing the respective responsibilities for the provision of goods and services as described in Article II below. This MOA and any Support Agreement pursuant to this MOA is entered into pursuant to the Economy Act (31 U.S.C. § 1535), and the Partnership Agreement between the Bureau of Reclamation and the U.S. Department of the Army Office of the Assistant Secretary of the Army (Civil Works) signed February 11, 2005.

ARTICLE II - SCOPE

- a. Goods and services that the Corps may provide under this MOA include planning, design, construction, flood damage reduction, environmental restoration, recreation, research and development, emergency management, hazardous or toxic materials removal, engineering or technical assistance, training and professional development, and such other related goods or services as may be agreed upon in the future.
- b. Goods and services which Reclamation may provide under this MOA include water supply management, dam safety, hydropower, technical engineering, construction, fish and wildlife, ecosystem restoration, recreation, emergency management, training and professional development, and such other related goods or services as may be agreed upon in the future.
- c. Nothing in this MOA shall be construed to require either party to use the other party or to require either party to provide any goods or services to the other party, except as may be set forth in Support Agreements (SAs).

ARTICLE III - INTERAGENCY COMMUNICATIONS

To provide for consistent and effective communication between the Corps and Reclamation, each party shall appoint a Principal Representative to serve as its central point of contact on matters relating to this MOA. Additional representatives may also be appointed to serve as points of contact on SAs.

ARTICLE IV - SUPPORT AGREEMENTS

- a. In response to requests from one party (the "Ordering Agency") for the other party's (the "Servicing Agency") goods and services, the parties will develop mutually agreed upon written SAs that detail the specific tasks to be completed. Those SAs must be on either Engineer Form 4914-R, Interagency/Support Agreement, or a similar document containing the same information as Department of Defense Form 1144, Support Agreement. SAs must include:
 - a detailed scope of work statement;
 - schedules:
 - funding arrangements, including, for SAs in excess of \$1 million, the amount of any advance payment;
 - the amount of funds required and available to accomplish the scope of work;
 - the Ordering Agency's funds cite and the date upon which the cited funds expire for obligation purposes;
 - identification of individual project managers;
 - identification of contracts to be used (if known);
 - types and frequencies of reports;
 - identification of which party is to be responsible for government-furnished equipment; contract administration; records maintenance; rights to data, software, and intellectual property; and contract audits;
 - procedures for amending or modifying the SA;
 - such other particulars as are necessary to describe clearly the obligations of the parties with respect to the requested goods or services;
 - Ordering and Servicing Agency's respective line of accounting to include; the appropriation department code, the appropriation fiscal year, the appropriation symbol and the appropriation limitation associated with this order; and
 - an Economy Act determination for each action supported by a Determinations and Findings as outlined in FAR 17.503.
- b. Goods or services shall be provided under this MOA only after an appropriate SA has been signed by a representative of each party authorized to execute that SA. In the case of conflict between this MOA and an SA, this MOA shall control.

ARTICLE V - RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

- a. Responsibilities of the Servicing Agency under each SA
- (1) The Servicing Agency shall provide the Ordering Agency with goods or services in accordance with the purpose, terms, and conditions of this MOA and with specific requirements set forth in SAs and implementing arrangements.
- (2) The Servicing Agency shall ensure that only authorized Servicing Agency representatives sign SAs.
- (3) The Servicing Agency shall use its best efforts to provide goods or services either by contract or in-house effort.
- (4) The Servicing Agency shall provide detailed periodic progress, financial, and other reports as outlined in the SA. Financial reports shall include information on all funds received, obligated, and expended, and on forecast obligations and expenditures.
- (5) The Servicing Agency shall inform the Ordering Agency of all contracts entered into under each SA.
 - b. Responsibilities of the Ordering Agency under each SA
- (1) The Ordering Agency shall pay all costs associated with the Servicing Agency's provision of goods or services under this MOA and certifies at the time of signature of a SA, the availability of funds necessary to accomplish that SA.
- (2) The Ordering Agency shall ensure that only authorized Ordering Agency representatives sign SAs.
- (3) The Ordering Agency shall develop draft SAs to include scope of work statements.
- (4) The Ordering Agency shall obtain for the Servicing Agency all necessary real estate interests and access to all work sites and support facilities, and shall perform all coordination with and obtain any permits from State and local agencies, as necessary during the execution of each SA.

ARTICLE VI - FUNDING

- a. The Ordering Agency shall pay all costs associated with the Servicing Agency's provision of goods or services under this MOA. For SAs with work estimated to exceed a total of \$250,000 for contracts and in-house services or a total of \$50,000 in contracts alone, the Servicing Agency shall bill the Ordering Agency in advance and the Ordering Agency shall provide the necessary funds in advance. For SAs with work valued at less than these amounts, the Ordering Agency may reimburse the Servicing Agency for the goods or services. For these lesser requirements, the Servicing Agency shall use the Intragovernment Payment and Collection system (IPAC) to bill the Ordering Agency monthly for costs incurred, using Standard Form ("SF") 1081, Voucher and Schedule of Withdrawal and Credits, and the Ordering Agency shall reimburse the Servicing Agency within 30 days of receipt of an SF 1081. Each billing shall include sufficient detail to support the costs (such as labor, materials or contracted work) incurred to date.
- b. If the Servicing Agency forecasts its actual costs under a SA to exceed the amount of funds available under that SA, it shall promptly notify the Ordering Agency of the amount of additional funds necessary to complete the work under that SA supported by justification for cost overrun. The Ordering Agency shall either provide the additional funds to the Servicing Agency, require that the scope of work be limited to that which can be paid for by the then-available funds, or direct termination of the work under that SA.
- c. Within 90 days of completing the work under a SA, the Servicing Agency shall conduct an accounting to determine the actual costs of the work. Within 30 days of completion of this accounting, the Servicing Agency shall return to the Ordering Agency any funds advanced in excess of the actual costs as then known, or the Ordering Agency shall provide any additional funds necessary to cover the actual costs as then known. Such an accounting shall in no way limit the Ordering Agency's duty in accordance with Article X to pay for any costs, such as contract claims or other liability, which may become known after the final accounting.

ARTICLE VII - APPLICABLE LAWS

This MOA and all documents and actions pursuant to it shall be governed by the applicable statutes, regulations, directives, and procedures of the United States. Unless otherwise required by law, all contract work undertaken by the Corps shall be governed by Corps policies and procedures and all contract work undertaken by Reclamation shall be governed by Reclamation policies and procedures.

ARTICLE VIII - CONTRACT CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

a. Corps of Engineers Contracting

- (1) All claims and disputes by contractors arising under or relating to contracts awarded by the Corps shall be resolved in accordance with Federal law and the terms of the individual contract. The Corps shall have dispute resolution authority for these claims. Any contracting officer's final decision may be appealed by the contractor pursuant to the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. § 601-613). The Armed Services Board of Contract Appeals (ASBCA) is designated as the appropriate board of contract appeals. In lieu of appealing to the ASBCA or its successor, the contractor may bring an action directly to the United States Court of Federal Claims.
- (2) The Corps shall be responsible for handling all litigation involving disputes and appeals, and for coordinating with the Department of Justice as appropriate. The Corps shall notify Reclamation of any such litigation and afford Reclamation an opportunity to review and comment on the litigation proceedings and any resulting settlement negotiations.

b. Bureau of Reclamation Contracting

- (1) All claims and disputes by contractors arising under or relating to contracts awarded by Reclamation shall be resolved in accordance with Federal law and the terms of the individual contract. Reclamation shall have dispute resolution authority for these claims. Any contracting officer's final decision may be appealed by the contractor pursuant to the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. § 601-613). The Interior Board of Contract Appeals (IBCA) or its successor board is designated as the appropriate board of contract appeals. In lieu of appealing to the IBCA or its successor, the contractor may bring an action directly to the United States Court of Federal Claims.
- (2) Reclamation shall be responsible for handling all litigation involving disputes and appeals, and for coordinating with the Department of Justice as appropriate. Reclamation shall notify the Corps of any such litigation and afford the Corps an opportunity to review and comment on the litigation proceedings and any resulting settlement negotiations.

ARTICLE IX - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

The parties agree that, in the event of a dispute between the parties, Reclamation and the Corps shall use their best efforts to resolve that dispute in an informal fashion through consultation and communication, or other forms of non-binding alternative dispute resolution. The parties agree that, in the event such measures fail to resolve the dispute, they shall refer it for resolution to the Office of Management and Budget.

ARTICLE X - RESPONSIBILITY FOR COSTS

- a. If liability of any kind is imposed on the United States relating to the Servicing Agency's provision of goods or services under this MOA, the Servicing Agency will accept accountability for its actions, but the Ordering Agency shall remain responsible as the program proponent for providing such funds as are necessary to discharge the liability and all related costs. This obligation extends to all funds legally available to discharge this liability, including funds that may be made legally available through transfer, reprogramming, or other means. Should the Ordering Agency have insufficient funds legally available, including funds that may be made legally available through transfer, reprogramming or other means, it remains responsible for seeking additional funds from Congress for such purpose, although nothing in this MOA shall be construed to imply that Congress will appropriate funds sufficient to meet the liability.
- b. Notwithstanding the above, this MOA does not confer any liability upon the Ordering Agency for claims payable by the Servicing Agency under the Federal Torts Claims Act. Nothing in this Agreement is intended or will be construed to create any rights or remedies for any third party, and no third party is intended to be a beneficiary of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XI - PUBLIC INFORMATION

- a. Justification and explanation of Reclamation programs before Congress and other agencies, departments, and offices of the Federal Executive Branch shall be the responsibility of Reclamation. The Corps may provide, upon request, any assistance necessary to support Reclamation's justification or explanations. In general, Reclamation is responsible for all public information. The Corps may make public announcements and respond to all inquiries relating to the ordinary procurement and contract award and administration process. Reclamation or the Corps shall make its best efforts to give the other party advance notice before making any public statement regarding work contemplated, undertaken, or completed pursuant to SAs under this MOA.
- b. Justification and explanation of the Corps programs before Congress and other agencies, departments, and offices of the Federal Executive Branch shall be the responsibility of the Corps. Reclamation may provide, upon request, any assistance necessary to support the Corps justification or explanations. In general, the Corps is responsible for all public information. Reclamation may make public announcements and respond to all inquiries relating to the ordinary procurement and contract award and administration process. The Corps or Reclamation shall make its best efforts to give the other party advance notice before making any public statement regarding work contemplated, undertaken, or completed pursuant to SAs under this MOA.

ARTICLE XII - MISCELLANEOUS

a. Other Relationships or Obligations

This MOA shall not affect any pre-existing or independent relationships or obligations between Reclamation and the Corps.

b. Survival

The provisions of this MOA that require performance after the expiration or termination of this MOA shall remain in force notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this MOA.

c. Severability

If any provision of this MOA is determined to be invalid or unenforceable, the remaining provisions shall remain in force and unaffected to the fullest extent permitted by law and regulation.

ARTICLE XIII - AMENDMENT, MODIFICATION, AND TERMINATION

This MOA may be modified or amended only by written, mutual agreement of the parties. Either party may terminate this MOA by providing written notice to the other party. The termination shall be effective upon the sixtieth calendar day following notice, unless a later date is set forth. In the event of termination, in all circumstances the Ordering Agency shall continue to be responsible for all costs incurred by the Servicing Agency under this MOA, and for the costs of closing out or transferring any on-going contracts.

ARTICLE XIV - EFFECTIVE DATE

This MOA shall become effective when signed by the Department of the Interior, the Department of the Army, the Bureau of Reclamation, and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

Department of the Interior

Department of the Army

Mark A. Limbaugh
Assistant Secretary for Water and Science

Assistant Secretary of the Army
(Civil Works)

Assistant Secretary of the Army
(Civil Works)

A A Aug O Date

William E. Rinne
Acting Commissioner
Bureau of Reclamation

Department of the Army

Doh Van Woodley, Jr.
Assistant Secretary of the Army
(Civil Works)

A Date

Date

Date

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

among the

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,

and the

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY

to better coordinate the

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT EFFORTS IN THE DELIVERY OF INFRASTRUCTURE SERVICES AND FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE IN INDIAN COUNTRY IN SUPPPORT OF TRIBAL COMMUNITIES.

WHEREAS, the Department of Agriculture (USDA), Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), Department of the Interior (DOI), and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), referred to collectively as the "parties", to this Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) share a common goal to assist tribes in improving quality of life through the delivery of quality infrastructure services in support of tribal housing and tribal communities, which can be more readily achieved with an efficient and integrated utilization of available programs and expertise, and

WHEREAS, all the parties will cooperate for this effort under their various different and complementary authorities, and from their headquarters and regional/area offices, and

WHEREAS, several of the parties, DHHS-HIS, HUD and DOI-BIA, are currently signatories to an existing Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) known as the 1996 Interdepartmental Agreement on Indian Housing Program (61 FR 47787) "Tri Party Agreement" which they expressly desire to terminate in order to execute this MOU, and

WHEREAS, this new MOU will establish a framework for all parties to enhance interagency coordination and to cultivate greater cooperation in carrying out general federal government responsibilities, and

WHEREAS, the parties commit to the principles of working together with tribal governments on a government-togovernment basis, mindful of the federal trust responsibility to federally-recognized tribes, and the desire to promote self-governance, and

WHEREAS, the parties believe an essential element of any success in federal infrastructure endeavors in Indian country is tribal consultation when promulgating rules, developing programs, or taking actions that have substantial direct effects on one or more Indian tribes, and

WHEREAS, this MOU is designed to establish a broad based understanding of general responsibilities and provide an avenue for separate additional project-specific or geographically specific agreements to be developed to create more specific common bases to meet the purposes of this MOU, and therefore this MOU will be known as the "Umbrella MOU", and

WHEREAS, those separate agreements developed under this Umbrella MOU should specifically incorporate by reference all relevant language, purposes, authorities, and responsibilities listed herein, in order to meet the overarching purposes of this MOU and should also include any and all specific additional provisions necessary to meet the purposes identified in each of the separate project or geographic specific agreements,

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties enter into this Memorandum of Understanding for the following purposes.

I. Purposes:

A. To establish the structures and procedures necessary to gain a common understanding of the programs and policies of each party as they pertain to housing and infrastructure efforts.

- B. To enhance the efficient leveraging of funds, on both federal and tribal levels.
- C. To work collectively and collaboratively with Tribes in order to understand the manner in which the delivery of federal services contributes to infrastructure in support of tribal housing and buildings.
- D. To identify issues, programs, initiatives, and areas of attention necessary to be addressed, and to provide the parties with opportunities to establish separate additional agreements to address these issues.
- E. To establish the structures and procedures necessary to allow and facilitate the exchange of data and information in the most appropriate manner.

II. Authorities

A. Authorities of Specific Parties

Department of Agriculture – Rural Development is authorized through the Water and Environmental Programs to provide financial and technical assistance for the development and operation of safe and affordable drinking water and waste disposal systems. Loans and grants are made to public bodies, and not-for-profit corporations including cooperatives and Indian tribes in rural areas and towns of under 10,000 people for new construction, replacement, expansion or other improvements to drinking water and waste facilities. The programs are administered at the local level by USDA-RD State Offices and Area Offices.

• Consolidated Farm and Rural Development Act, as amended; (7 U.S.C. 1921, et seq.)

Housing and Urban Development – PIH is authorized, under the Native American Housing Assistance and Self-Determination Act (NAHASDA) and the Indian Community Development Block Grant Program, to provide financial and technical assistance for the development and management of low-income housing and community development projects in American Indian and Alaska Native communities. The role of HUD's Office of Native American Programs (ONAP) within Public and Indian Housing is to ensure safe, decent and affordable housing to Native American families, create economic opportunities for Indian housing residents, and to assist in the formulation of plans and strategies for community development. The Department of Housing and Urban Development strives to provide Federal assistance in a manner that recognizes the right of Indian self-determination and tribal self-governance by making such assistance available directly to the Indian tribe or its tribally designated housing entity (TDHE).

• Native American Housing Assistance and Self-Determination Act of 1996, as amended (25 U.S.C. 4101 et seq.)

Department of Health And Human Services – Indian Health Service is authorized to provide a comprehensive primary and preventative health services delivery system for American Indians and Alaska Natives. The Office of Environmental Health and Engineering is the environmental health/engineering component of IHS, and it assists tribal communities in the development/construction of health care facilities and sanitation facilities infrastructure (water, wastewater, solid waste, and technical assistance on operation & maintenance). IHS has the primary responsibility and authority to provide American Indian and Alaska Native homes and communities with the necessary sanitation facilities, health care and associated facilities, and related services.

- Snyder Act, 25 U.S.C. 13
- "Transfer Act", 42 U.S.C. 2001 et seq.
- Public Law 86-121, 42 U.S.C. 2004a (Section 7 of the Transfer Act)
- Indian Self-Determination and Educational Assistance Act, Public Law 93-638, as amended (25 U.S.C. 450 et seq.)
- Indian Health Care Improvement Act, Public Law 94-437, as amended (25 U.S.C. 1601 et seq.)
- Indian Lands Open Dump Cleanup Act of 1994, Public Law 103-399, (25 U.S.C. 3901 et seq.)

Environmental Protection Agency is authorized under major environmental laws to perform a range of various environmental media activities related to providing quality housing and infrastructure, including but not limited to:

- The Clean Water Act (CWA) of 1977, (33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.) established the basic structure for regulating discharges of pollutants into the waters of the United States. It gives EPA the authority to implement pollution control programs such as setting wastewater standards for industry. The CWA also contains requirements to set water quality standards for all contaminants in surface waters. Improving access to basic sanitation is covered under the CWA.
- The Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) of 1974, (42 U.S.C. 300f et seq.) established programs for protection of drinking water quality. It focuses on all waters, whether actually or potentially designated for use as drinking water, from both above ground and underground sources. The SDWA authorizes EPA to set drinking water standards and requires all owners/operators of public water systems to comply with the National Primary Drinking Water Regulations.
- The Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) of 1976, (42 U.S.C. 321 et seq.) gives EPA the authority to control hazardous waste from "cradle-to-grave." This includes the generation, transportation, treatment, storage, and disposal of hazardous waste. RCRA also establishes a framework for the management of non-hazardous wastes.

Department of the Interior – Bureau of Indian Affairs is authorized, pursuant to 25 CFR parts 162, 169, and 170, to assist in the preparation of appropriate lease documents for housing sites and required easements; to review, approve and record all required trust or restricted fee land lease and easement documents; to develop access roads to housing sites in accordance with tribal road priorities; to provide maintenance services for those roads and streets accepted into the BIA road systems; and to assist with other support, when available, that may be necessary for the timely development of housing.

Department of the Interior – Bureau of Reclamation is authorized pursuant to the Reclamation Act of 1902, as amended and supplemented, and other applicable Federal Law, to construct, operate, and maintain water resources projects in the 17 Western States, and as applicable, the State of Hawaii.

B. General Authorities

Data and Information – The Information Technology Management Reform Act (Klinger-Cohen Act) and the Office of Management and Budget Circular A-16 mandate that all federal agencies, including the partners, develop common data standards and protocols for the efficient sharing of information.

C. Affect of MOU on Authorities of Parties

Nothing in this MOU alters the statutory authorities or any other authorities of the parties. This MOU is intended to facilitate cooperative efforts for the mutual provision of services, support, and technical assistance by the parties in the conduct of their official business.

III. Responsibilities

- A. Each party commits at the highest appropriate level to implement agreed upon activities to help successfully meet the purposes of this MOU.
- B. Each party commits to tribal consultation on the separate project-specific or geographically-specific agreements which implement actions that have substantial direct effects on one or more Indian tribes; and to ensure meaningful and timely input by tribal officials prior to executing those agreements.

- C. Each party, to the extent legally appropriate and practicably feasible, will provide the other signatories with access to relevant data related to the identified programmatic activities to help successfully meet the purposes of this MOU.
- D. The parties will convene on a regular basis to discuss issues within the scope of and related to the purposes of this MOU.

IV. Rights in Data

Data that is provided to the coordinating Agency/Department in furtherance of the activities under this MOU will be exchanged to the extent consistent with each party's authority without use and disclosure restrictions unless the parties decide to impose restrictions on specifically designated data or information.

V. Responsible Officers

A. The following are the responsible officers, at the time of this signing, for each party to this MOU:

Department of Agriculture:

Gary Morgan Assistant Administrator for Water and Environmental Programs United States Department of Agriculture Rural Development

Department of Health and Human Services:

Ron Ferguson
Director, Division of Sanitation Facilities Construction
Health and Human Services Indian Health Service

Department of Housing and Urban Development:

Roger Boyd
Deputy Assistant Secretary
Housing and Urban Development Office of Native American Programs

Department of Interior:

Amanda Wilbur Counselor to the Assistant Secretary – Indian Affairs Department of Interior

Environmental Protection Agency:

Mike Shapiro
Deputy Assistant Administrator
Environmental Protection Agency Office of Water

- B. This section shall be revised, as necessary, due to organizational changes.
- C. Coordination The Environmental Protection Agency will coordinate with the other signatory agencies on monthly meetings intended to scope out future activities pursuant to this MOU.

VI. Limitations

- A. All commitments made pursuant to this MOU are subject to the availability of appropriated funds and each party's budget authorities and priorities. Nothing in this MOU, in and of itself, requires the parties to commit, obligate or expend their appropriations.
- B. Any endeavor involving the transfer of funds between the parties to this MOU will be executed in separate agreements between or among the participating parties.
- C. This MOU does not create any right, benefit, or trust responsibility, substantive or procedural, enforceable by law or equity against any of the parties, their officers or employees, or any other person. This MOU does not direct or apply to any person outside of the named parties.

VII. Duration

This MOU becomes effective on the date of final signature and will remain in effect for a 5-year term from the effective date. Any party upon 90-day notice to the other parties may suggest amending this MOU. The MOU, however, can only be amended through a written agreement signed by all parties.

IX. Termination

Any party upon 90-day written notice to the other parties may terminate this agreement, at any time and for any reason it deems substantial.

This Memorandum of Understanding is signed FOR:







JOINT MEMORANDUM

APR 3 1997

SUBJECT:

Cooperation and Coordination on Jointly Financed

Water and Wastewater Activities

TO:

USDA Rural Development State Directors

EPA Regional Offices

State Revolving Fund Administrators HUD Field Office CPD Directors

State CDBG Grantees

FROM:

WALLY BEYER

Administrator

USDA - Rural Utilities Service

ROBERT PERCIASEPE

Assistant Administrator

Office of Water

U. S. Environmental Protection Agency

KENNETH C. WILLIAMS

Deputy Assistant Secretary for Grant Programs
Office of Community Planning and Development
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

The U.S. Department of Agriculture's (USDA) Rural Utilities Service (RUS), the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) have financial assistance programs that assist all communities, including small and rural communities to meet their water and wastewater needs. Applicants for these funds have indicated that the process of jointly funding projects could be more efficient. The purpose of this joint memorandum is to foster cooperation among the various organizations that administer these programs at the Federal, State, and local level, that in turn will encourage more efficient use of funds and reduce administrative inefficiencies.

The RUS Water and Waste (WW) loan and grant programs assist eligible applicants in rural areas and cities and towns of up to 10,000 people. Drinking water, sanitary sewer, solid waste disposal and storm drainage facilities may be financed with direct and guaranteed loans and grants. Applicants must be unable to finance their needs through their own resources or with credit from commercial sources. About \$1.2 billion is available for loans and grants during fiscal year 1997. The programs are administered by State and local USDA Rural Development offices.

The EPA makes annual capitalization grants to the States to be used for loans to municipalities under the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) loan program for various wastewater projects authorized by the Clean Water Act. The CWSRF program can be used for traditional wastewater projects, agricultural and urban runoff, storm water, combined sewer overflows, and estuary management programs. A Drinking Water State Revolving Fund (DWSRF) has been recently authorized by the Safe Drinking Water Act to promote safe and more affordable drinking water across the nation. In addition to providing loans for infrastructure, a State may provide additional loan subsidies (including forgiveness of principle) for drinking water projects. A State may also elect to use a portion of the funds for other eligible activities that emphasize preventing contamination of drinking water supplies through source water protection and enhanced water system management. State agencies can administer both SRF's in accordance with their own laws and in compliance with the Federal requirements. While certain Federal laws and regulations apply to loans made from the Federal funds, loans made from State match and loan repayments have less stringent Federal requirements. EPA's two SRF programs provide approximately \$1.8 billion of financial assistance primarily in the form of loans to municipalities annually.

HUD makes block grants to States under its Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program for smaller communities (those not eligible to receive CDBG funds directly from HUD). Grants in both the HUD-administered and State CDBG programs are distributed to units of general local government (which are generally cities that have a population of less than 50,000 and counties with a population of less than 200,000) which implement the approved activities. The CDBG program is part of HUD's consolidated planning process, which includes funding for the CDBG, HOME, Emergency Shelter Grant Program, and the Housing Opportunity for Persons With AIDS Program, and provides a holistic way of looking at a State's community development and housing needs. In FY 1997, HUD will provide almost \$1.3 billion for non-entitlement communities. Water and wastewater projects as well as individual hook-up's, planning and technical assistance are eligible uses of CDBG funds as long as they meet a national objective (usually primarily benefiting low-and-moderate-income persons). In the latest year for which data is available, States made about \$317 million available for these activities.

The RUS, the EPA, and HUD support improved coordination and cooperation among their water and wastewater infrastructure financing programs at the Headquarters, Regional, and State levels. There are many opportunities to cooperate, both at the program and project levels, and we urge our field programs to make the best of them. Since the need for water and wastewater facilities in rural areas far exceed the financial resources available, it is important that each Agency cooperates in the effort to maximize the benefits achieved. This memorandum is an effort to publicize and formalize these efforts. Therefore, the RUS, the EPA, and HUD agree to:

- 1. Encourage administrators of the State CDBG programs, the State SRF programs and the USDA Rural Development State Directors to cooperate in preparing the consolidated, operating, intended use, and strategic plans that are required under the three Agency's programs. We should endeavor to incorporate portions of each Agency's plan to minimize duplication of planning efforts. Headquarters offices will publish information on enhanced coordination efforts that have already been undertaken in selected States to provide models or examples for other State programs.
- 2. Create an environment that encourages cooperation among program managers at the State level to remove as many barriers as possible in program regulations or policy. For example, coordination of funding cycles and selection systems on a State-by-State basis or sharing common information submitted with applications are areas where State SRF, State CDBG, and USDA Rural Development State officials could work together. Headquarters programs will provide case studies which may assist other State program officials in improving their coordination of funding cycles and selection systems.
- 3. Cooperate on the preparation of environmental review documents on jointly funded projects. The goal is to have one environmental document per project that meets all three Agency's requirements. Whenever possible the agencies involved in a project should jointly complete the environmental document under the leadership of a lead Agency. We have chosen not to prescribe a formula for choosing the leader, because we believe that is best left up to the parties involved at the State and local level. We recognize that the environmental responsibility for the State CDBG program is with the unit of general local government (UGLG) that is administering the project. The UGLG is permitted to accept another Agency's environmental assessment as the basis for making its certifications under §104(g) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Other options include adopting other Agency's environmental reviews when permissible under Agency regulations, jointly gathering data, and utilizing each other's data to reduce the number of separate documents needed.

- 4. Cooperate on meeting/complying with Federal "cross-cutter" requirements on jointly funded projects. Cross-cutting authorities are the requirements of Federal laws and authorities (e.g. executive orders) that apply by their own terms in Federal financial assistance programs. The goal is to have one Federal cross-cutting document package per project that meets all three Agency's requirements. Whenever possible the agencies involved in a jointly funded project should complete the cross-cutting document package under the leadership of the lead Agency.
- 5. Continue to work together to improve the effectiveness of each Agency's programs for the residents of Rural America.
- 6. Encourage State program officials of the State CDBG program, State SRF program, and the USDA Rural Development State Directors to meet on a regular basis to cooperate in determining what projects will receive funding awards, to the extent permitted by law.
- 7. Jointly fund projects when applicants meet the requirements of all programs involved. We recognize that joint funding is not the objective -- making the most efficient use of resources is. For example, it may be more efficient for one Agency to fund a specific project, which would allow another Agency to separately fund another project.

To provide the staff necessary to increase cooperation between HUD, EPA, and RUS, we are appointing the following headquarters staff to provide national leadership:

Laurence G. Bowman Rural Utilities Service Water and Waste

Telephone: 202-720-9589 FAX: 202-690-0649

E-mail: lbowman@rurdev.usda.gov

Stephen M. Rhodeside Housing and Urban Development Office of Community Planning and Development

Telephone: 202-708-1322 FAX: 202-708-3363

E-mail: stephen rhodeside@hud.gov

Richard Kuhlman

Environmental Protection Agency

Office of Water

Telephone: 202-260-7366 FAX: 202-260-1827

E-mail: kuhlman.richard@ epamail.epa.gov

James W. Bourne

Environmental Protection Agency

Office of Water

Telephone: 202-260-5557 FAX: 202-260-4656

E-mail: bourne.james@

epamail.epa.gov

It is our intention that this group will meet as needed on an informal basis to foster continued and increased cooperation between and among agencies involved in the financing of water and wastewater facilities in rural areas. The group will be available to field staff for consultation and advice. In addition, the group will be responsible for evaluating suggestions that have the potential for increasing cooperation.